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Abstract
Power is the ability to send and bind someone else to act on one’s behalf, a relation that 
depends upon habits of interpretation. For persons attempting to complete projects, power 
involves communicating with, recruiting, and controlling subordinates and confronting those 
who are not in such a relationship of recruitment. This leads to a basic theoretical vocabulary 
about power players and their projects—a model of rector, actor, and other. As multiple 
relations of sending and binding become mutually implicated, chains of power—understood 
as simultaneously social and symbolic—emerge. The vocabulary presented for analyzing 
power is developed with reference to a series of instances, including the exploitation of labor 
and police violence. Finally, the paper analyzes a case study of an imperial encounter on the 
American frontier and examines therein a shift in how political power was represented, with 
implications for the sociology of transitions to modernity.
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Power is useful, because it allows those who access it to move and shake the world such that 
they are more likely to achieve their projects, to bring about a future that in some sense suits 
them, or at least that they imagine they want. Yet when a person (or group) accesses power, 
she calls into action not only herself but others and thus raises the question of the authoriza-
tion of action. Which actions are understood by which people as authorized? Whose actions 
are understood as always already authorized, no matter what they do? And how does the 
interpretation of action as authorized, not authorized, or ambiguously authorized participate 
in making an action effective? These are the questions of power made legitimate, the ques-
tions of politics broadly understood.

However, sociological discussions of the legitimation of various entities (e.g., the state, 
organizations, leaders) can obscure from view the mundane problems of interactor communi-
cation and interpretation that attend all actions, by drawing focus to the degree of legitimacy 
attached to social objects presumed to be fully solid, even behemoth-like. As a result, socio-
logical research has not always been able to explore the relationship between the pragmatics 
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of action—the basic ability of humans with projects-in-mind to pursue ends-in-view via an 
interpretation of the world around them—and fundamental questions about (1) hierarchy, 
domination, and physical or symbolic violence and (2) the classic sociological locations of 
power, that is, the state, the firm, and the Church. Yet the pragmatics of action and the struc-
tures of power in society are clearly related.

This article—which is really more of a research proposal, attached to a case study and the 
elaboration of a conceptual vocabulary—explores the relationship between action, interpre-
tation, and power. It reformulates the concept of power through a consideration of the prob-
lems that confront persons when they attempt to recruit allies or are themselves recruited. 
Such relationships of recruitment are often hierarchical, and in so far as they are, I will 
argue, they embody power in the double sense of capacity and control. Properly recruited 
and maintained allies can be sent far afield in time and space to pursue a project, and thus 
power is the ability to send and bind someone to act on one’s behalf. As actors are linked 
together in relations of sending-and-binding, chains of power emerge. It is these chains that 
are the basis of both agency and domination in society.

As social ties, chains of power are constructed, in part, out of signs that construe and com-
prehend those ties; they are simultaneously social and symbolic. In particular, when one person 
or group sends and binds another person or group to pursue a project, the first embeds this 
sending-and-binding in a picture of the world that contains an idea of who is acting for whom, 
and under what authorization. The representation of in whose name action is authorized thus 
becomes important for the communication, coordination, and justification of action. In what 
follows, I will develop the term rector1 to refer to this key aspect of power relations, wherein a 
concrete person or group who does the sending is also represented as part of a schema of autho-
rization. Persons, engaged with each other, consistently name rectors as the sources of projects, 
the justifications for violence, and the ultimately responsible entities for what they are doing. 
When they do this, they make themselves actors who act, specifically, on behalf of rectors. The 
relationship between the representation and multiple interpretation of rectorship, on one hand, 
and the actual ability of those installed at the top of hierarchies to pursue their own projects, on 
the other hand, is, I propose, a key site of empirical variation for sociological study.

Finally, into the social-and-symbolic world of rectors and actors there emerges a third 
category, both of the world and repeatedly and variously symbolized—others. How persons 
are brought to imagine some other persons as fundamentally alien to their own projects of 
action—as outside a given chain of power and its representation—and thus as disruptive for 
ongoing projects and functioning hierarchies is also not straightforward. Indeed, there are 
odd ways in which others can become essential to precisely those relations of power from 
which they are excluded.

How should one examine the world of power and action, tied together by this basic human 
process of recruiting, sending, and binding allies? The problem is that most legitimated 
power structures are so well reified by vicious social action and smooth habits of interpreta-
tion that it can be hard to pierce the skin of the leviathan to see how things work underneath. 
I pursue a strategy that I have found useful for the second project that animates this research 
proposal—the attempt to offer an account of transitions to modernity. To understand power, 
and to construct a sociology of modernity, the precarious and violent world of frontier poli-
tics—at temporal and spatial remove from the centers of power—is a particularly evocative 
setting. I start the study of power, in other words, at the edge of empire.

LITTLE TURTLE AnD AnThOny WAynE

In 1795, Mihšihkinaahkwa (to whom I will hereafter refer by the English translation of 
his name, Little Turtle), the military leader of the Miami tribe, encountered Anthony 
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Wayne, head of the U.S. Army in the Northwest Territory, at Fort Greenville. The two 
leaders met along with other generals to negotiate a treaty between the U.S. Government 
and an alliance of Native American tribes who lived in the Ohio Valley. This treaty 
constituted the culmination of a years-long struggle over the Northwest Territory 
between the British, the United States, and what historians have come to call the Ohio 
Indians.2

In the aftermath of the revolutionary war, the U.S. government had tried, first, to negoti-
ate with the Iroquois, former political patrons of many of the tribes that lived in the Ohio 
Valley, and thus to arrange for the Iroquois to convince or force the violently resistant Ohio 
Indian alliance to the negotiating table. When this attempt at indirect compulsion failed, the 
United States went to war. The Ohio Indians achieved decisive victories against U.S. forces 
in 1790 and 1791, causing a crisis for the Washington administration’s Indian policy and 
undermining belief in the strength of the federal government among the U.S. electorate 
(Calloway 2014:23–24, 133–39).

This military ascendance of the Ohio Indians was subject to massive reversal in 1794, 
however, as “Mad” Anthony Wayne’s American legions defeated the Ohio Indians at the 
battle of Fallen Timbers. Wayne’s army then razed villages and burned cornfields. In the 
midst of the battle, the British unambiguously abandoned their Indian allies, locking them 
out of Fort Miami and subjecting them to slaughter. Thus in 1795, when it came time to 
negotiate a treaty over land ownership, use, and trading rights in the Ohio Valley, the gener-
als of the allied tribes negotiated from a position of weakness, while Wayne and his generals 
did their best to play magnanimous and intimidating hosts. In the negotiations, Wayne would 
press for total and exclusive rights to a vast swath of territory, including land that is now 
Chicago and Detroit.3

Negotiations began with a ritualized exchange of gifts, and this signaled a certain normal-
ity, for there was a long precedent for such encounters. The struggle over the Great Lakes 
region was much older than the new United States, and the seasoned military leaders of the 
allied tribes of Ohio had negotiated myriad treaties with the British, French, and Iroquois. 
The Indian generals thus used the language of familial relations to discuss relations with the 
United States, in this case substituting the will of George Washington as the “great father” in 
Philadelphia for what previously had been kings or chiefs on the continent or on the other 
side of the Atlantic Ocean. These generals also referred to General Anthony Wayne as 
“father.” This was all a normal way to proceed. But something was amiss. The historian 
Andrew Cayton (1998:266) explains:

By bestowing the name of father on Wayne, some of the Indians assumed that the 
Americans were taking the places of their French and British predecessors, that they 
would act with paternal regard for their children, that they were entering into a kind of 
social obligation with the Americans. In so doing, they revealed that they had fatally 
misunderstood the meaning of the American Revolution. Little Turtle, on the other 
hand, knew exactly what had happened, which was why he was so reluctant to consent 
to the treaty.

Little Turtle was one of the great military generals of the eighteenth century. He was also one 
of its great interpretive minds. As he watched the proceedings unfold, he realized that 
although Wayne allowed the Indian generals to call him “father,” he did not really act the 
part.4 Little Turtle became extremely skeptical, and he tried to talk his fellow chiefs out of 
the agreement. This was not, he insisted, an exchange of subservience for protection, the 
forging of a patron-client tie. In particular, Little Turtle could not abide the coming settler 
expansion. He understood that expansion would be out of Wayne’s control, and he doubted 
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that, in signing this treaty, the Ohio Indians were effectively making the Americans the mili-
tary patrons and partners in violence that the British had been before.

Little Turtle was tragically correct in this assessment. Wayne, as a new kind of actor on 
the historical stage, was the first iteration of something that would appear again and again in 
the long arc of American modernity. Disdained by polite society in Philadelphia, mocked by 
political elites for his hard-drinking tendencies and “uncivilized” Georgia upbringing, 
Wayne nonetheless acted with confidence, authority, and gravitas and, in effect, wrote the 
treaty himself and secured agreement to it. As the negotiations proceeded, he succeeded in 
isolating Little Turtle from the other Indian generals, despite Little Turtle’s demonstration of 
written assurances from George Washington that hunting rights for the Indians would remain 
secure. Having reorganized the flailing U.S. Army into legions and achieved a massive and 
brutally violent victory, Wayne was the walking embodiment of a new American popu-
lism—pragmatic, self-confident, and racist.5

This episode in imperial history is but one small moment in the transition to political 
modernity that is a central point of focus for comparative-historical sociology (for the con-
nection between empire and American modernity in particular, see Go 2008, 2011). The 
contrast between the habits of interpretation of many Ohio generals and the specific insights 
of Little Turtle reveals a fundamental change in the way sovereignty was represented. This 
shift was in play at the same moment that, in a very concrete sense, sovereignty was being 
practically applied—a specific region was outlined on a map, and the extent of trading, hunt-
ing, and building that would, according to this treaty, take place in that region in the future, 
was being decided.

What is the relationship between representation and these future actions? Certainly, the 
understanding of sovereignty as located in “the people” (which Wayne swore by) owed a lot 
to the Atlantic revolutions and their organic intellectuals. But this understanding was also 
forged on the frontier, in encounters like the one at Fort Greenville. To theorize this change, 
it is useful to return to and elaborate an understanding of power and its representation that 
was developed in Hegel’s (1977:104–19) and Du Bois’s (2006, 2007:151–57, 284–91, 549–
81) foundational texts. The textual exegesis and intellectual genealogy of this understanding 
of power await the completion of a longer text. Here, I pursue instead proof of concept, 
model conceptualization, and the beginnings of analysis, and I will return to Hegel and Du 
Bois in the conclusion.

POWER, AUThORITy, AnD InTERPRETATIOn

A frequent move in sociology is to (conceptually) separate power from authority or influ-
ence. Typically, (“hard”) power refers to something external, material, or raw, whereas 
(“soft”) authority and influence refer to the internal lives of persons, the consent of the 
governed, and beliefs in legitimacy. Ridgeway (2011) distinguishes power from influence 
in this way. In her work, power comes from the overall structure of organizations and mate-
rial resources, influence is the product of belief, and beliefs are subject to distortion by the 
frame of gender. In Coleman’s Foundations of Social Theory (1994), we find a similar 
distinction. Coleman understands authority relationships as the willing transfer by one per-
son to another of the right to direct the first person’s action (and sometimes the transfer of 
the right to transfer that right). He contrasts this with power, which refers to the possession 
of desirable goods that enable one person to make the exchange that leads to authority in 
the first place (e.g., buying the right to direct action for a certain period of time by paying 
a wage; a person with more resources thus has more power). But the transfer of rights is 
authority, not power, because it depends on a consensus that recognizes the legitimacy of 
the rights transfer.
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The separation of power from authority in this way is theoretically clean but explanatorily 
problematic, effacing from view the intermingling of legitimation, interest, and coercion. All 
distinctions efface or reduce, so the question for social theory is what is lost and what is 
gained by separating power from authority in this way.

In his article “A Toolkit for Practice Theory,” Breiger (2000) focuses on Coleman’s idea 
of desirable goods. Desirable goods are the sorts of things that, in the schema presented 
above, give actors the (external) power to engage in contracts productive of (recognized, 
consensual) authority. But what make goods desirable? Breiger points out that this is itself 
subject to empirical variation in actors’ perceptions and interpretations—actors must have 
something approaching a consensus about what makes a good desirable if said good is 
going to serve as the basis for power. So, within a delimited field of vision and division, 
constituted by an illusio, power and authority are very close to the same thing, because to 
have goods that others value is, itself, to be interpreted as authoritative in dispensing certain 
favors and requiring of others certain actions. The implication of Breiger’s careful argu-
ment about Coleman and Bourdieu is that if a certain kind of power is external to an 
exchange that produces recognized authority, that simply means it derives from a different 
field or zone of activity, which is itself subject to contested interpretation over who is 
authoritative. Power, then, is fields all the way down.

Understanding Breiger’s article in this way points us toward sociological theories that 
seek to introduce new distinctions while training our focus on the intermixture of coercion, 
interest, conscious and unconscious strategy, and belief that consistently bring together hard 
power and soft influence. For example, we might be inclined to draw a distinction between 
field-specific and cultural capital instead of between power and authority, or between disci-
plinary and spectacular modalities of power. Furthermore, it may be possible to shed the 
specifically Bourdieusian scaffolding of Breiger’s argument. Even if there is not a field, 
power relations could require understanding as simultaneously social and symbolic. Consider 
again the edge of the new American empire in 1795.

Even something so seemingly obvious as the transition from war to peace through the 
Treaty of Greenville mixed together “hard” and “soft” power in surprising ways and sug-
gests new empirical axes of variation. For to negotiate and sign a treaty is to bring past vio-
lence and its cessation into the present, and to use the memory of, and linguistic reference to, 
that violence so as to bind and control actions in the future. In so far as a treaty constitutes 
an agreement about social relations in the future, it is a document of trust and legitimation 
between parties concerning future actions (Bacharach and Gambetta 2001), including the 
commitment of treaty signers to control the actions of those underneath them in their respec-
tive social hierarchies. But such a document also implies that given certain events in the 
future, the treaty may be broken or disregarded. So not just trust but also physical violence 
hovers over the interpretation of a treaty. Thus, when Little Turtle urged his fellow generals 
not to accept the Treaty of Greenville, he was objecting not only to the representation of the 
relationship of sovereign authority contained therein. He was also arguing that the treaty 
rested on a false premise—namely, that Wayne and Washington would successfully exert 
power over their “own” inferiors and contain American settlement. This indicates that a 
treaty is an act of power that must be located in time. A treaty encodes the past so as to 
attempt to structure the future (Wagner-Pacifici 2005). In thinking about power, the question 
of future action is essential.

PERSOnS WITh PROjECTS: ACTIOn, AgEnCy, AnD POWER

What happens, concretely, when power is enacted? Someone gives an order and someone 
follows it; two people engage in an unequal exchange and thereby promise future actions; 
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someone makes a claim to someone else concerning the actions, moral status, or knowledge 
of a third person; or a person demands that a second person commit an act of violence on, or 
effectively convince via rhetoric, a third person. A key accomplishment of sociological the-
ory has been to create the conditions for thinking about power relationally and in terms of its 
substantive content (rather than just reducing it to a function of utility abstractly under-
stood). And part of this relationality is temporal (Abbott 2001; Olick 2007).

Persons are suspended in webs of relations and come, through those webs, to have proj-
ects-in-the-world.6 They pursue those projects through their habits of action from the past, 
paired with a potential for creative problem-solving in the present. They understand the 
future through various projections and expectations. These projects are thus subject to dif-
ferently construed temporalities—they are layered into moment-to-moment protentions, cul-
turally comprehensible trajectories, and overarching, naturalized temporal landscapes, as 
Tavory and Eliasoph (2013) argued (see also Mische 2014). In construing and attempting to 
bring into being their futures, persons pursue ends-in-view and do so via interpretation of the 
situations they are in and the means at their disposal. Hence, the world of action is a proces-
sual world in which persons, embedded in social relations, pursue projects. Navigating the 
world in pursuit of a project is action; understanding the relationship between means, ends, 
and projects possessed by actors and used to direct their actions is interpretation. Persons’ 
projects can be fantastical, informed by myth or misguided theory or both—hence the inter-
est in sociology in unpacking the cultural construal of interactions, trajectories, and land-
scapes upon which action takes place. But all humans have some sort of project, variably 
related to some sort of self.7

While it seems appropriate to describe what humans-with-projects do in the world as 
action and to grant that all humans act (even if their action is nonaction), I will argue that 
agency is usefully defined quite differently, in terms that evoke empirical variations in 
power.

To have agency is not simply to have a project and the capacity to act in the world, but 
rather to be able to produce, through action, some reasonable or relatively high probability 
of achieving the project. (By achieving a project, I mean creating in the world a version of 
the project that emerges as a reinterpretation of what was originally intended, as the actions 
needed to achieve it take place.) To have agency is thus to have the capacity to move and 
shake the world. The possession of agency is thus not a metaphysical constant of human-
ness—as action and consciousness are—but rather an empirically variable result of the dif-
ferential organization of humans and nonhumans in space and time.

Individual humans are fragile and located. They are weak in body and limited in mind, 
and they are bound to certain locations in time and space. So, to achieve their projects, 
humans have to extend themselves (they cannot be everywhere at all times) and gain assis-
tance in thinking and decision-making (they cannot do everything themselves). Control over 
other humans (and nonhumans) enables persons to overcome their limitations and further 
pursue their projects. When a person recruits allies to whom parts of her project can be del-
egated, she then enters into a relationship—of exchange, recognition, trust, or variations on 
all three—with those allies.

This account of power is based on a reading of a series of articles by Julia Adams in which 
the idea of agency as the ability to send an agent is elaborated theoretically and empirically. 
For Adams (1994, 1996, 1999, 2005, 2010, 2011), to have agency is to be able to send a 
“company man” to the colonies; it is to be able to count on a military general who will move 
his apparatus to execute the orders of a civilian commander-in-chief; it is to hire a real estate 
agent who both understands what you want and can be trusted to pursue it on your behalf. It 
is in the terms of agency so understood that I wish to articulate a theory of action, interpreta-
tion, and power.
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Consider that all these examples from Adams’s work on agency are also concrete exam-
ples of power dyads; extrapolating outward, the agency relation becomes the general model 
for power relations. If we do this, then agency theory, as interpreted and rewritten by Adams, 
rearticulates the essential sociological connection between power as causal capacity to 
achieve projects (power to) and power as control over other humans (power over). I thus 
propose to think of power relations, including certain formats of extreme domination, as 
pragmatic solutions to the twinned problems of, first, a person needing allies to complete 
projects and, second, a person needing to control those allies, to keep them acting in and with 
the project. In other words, power is the ability to send someone to act on your behalf, else-
where in space and time, and to bind that person to pursue your project.

Because the world is in flux, the task of giving direction, delegating, finding allies, and 
somehow trusting them or monitoring them is never over. The problems that thus arise come 
in many varieties, but the agency literature understands them as threefold (for an excellent 
summary, see Shapiro 2005). First, the person to whom part of a project is delegated has her 
own projects that do not fully align with those of the delegator. Second, the various allies 
who are enrolled in a project have different competencies and access to different knowledge. 
Finally, persons who are neither engaged in pursuit of the project nor negotiating to become 
an ally in pursuit of the project may nonetheless affect its prospects significantly. Outsiders 
can disrupt a project or enhance its likelihood of success.8

RECTOR, ACTOR, AnD OThER

The three basic problems that attend the sending-and-binding of persons, outlined above, 
themselves suggest a simple, schematic theoretical terminology:

•• The person who pursues a project via recruiting and controlling allies takes on a posi-
tion as a kind of ruler or overseer. In sending someone to act for him, and in binding 
that someone to his own project, the original person-with-a-project becomes a rector.

•• The person who the rector sends, and who may only partially or ambivalently take up 
the rector’s project, and who always in some sense has projects of her own, is an actor.

•• Finally, the person who is outside the power dyad of rector and actor, the relation in 
which projects are conceived, planned, and pursued, is an other.

In exercising power, rectors secure the behavior of actors, over and against others. The 
world of persons pursuing projects via power is thus a world of overlapping chains of rectors 
and actors, in interaction with various others who affect the projects being pursued.

The relationship between rector and actor is a struggle for recognition and redistribution, 
conducted in a symbolic language that mirrors, distorts, and forms the social relation between 
rector and actor itself.9 In such a struggle, the rector is likely engaged in the metaproject of 
making the actor with whom he is struggling act on his behalf, as if the actor were a simply 
an agent of the rector’s own will. This struggle, then, is both about the projects of those 
engaged with each other and about the negotiation of the metaproject that emerges between 
them to define the relationship for pursuing projects. This means the relationship between 
rector and actor is construed by several layers of interpretation and counterinterpretation, a 
kind of kaleidoscopic rendering of unequal intersubjectivity. And this reliance on interpreta-
tion and intersubjectivity is unavoidable. In so far as actor takes on rector’s project, and to 
do so must (partially) understand that project, then actor and rector are in a “serious game” 
(Ortner 1997:12–7) of recognition and misrecognition, alliance and enrollment, motivation 
and subtle resentment. Furthermore, rector-actor dyads can expand, accordion-like, into 
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chains, creating situations in which almost everyone in the chain is both a giver and a taker 
of orders, in a long, iterative struggle of partial recognition and misunderstanding.

In contrast, both rector and actor relate to other in a different way. Other is not “in the 
game” of recognition and redistribution that is used to turn actor into rector’s agent. But the 
nature of this exclusion or outsider status varies immensely. Other might be the object of 
rector’s project—for example, certain persons may, according to a particular project, need to 
be moved or displaced; or certain persons, viewed as inherently dangerous, may require 
imprisonment according to a project in which actor and rector are variably complicit. 
However, a rector-actor chain might also encounter others who are powerful rectors for their 
own projects. A rival state, for example, in the business of turning another state’s spies, is 
engaging in a project to make that state’s actors their own. Others may also simply be absent 
from the game of power between rector and actor due to (produced) apathy, forgetting, and 
other forms of ignorance-based exclusion. Some others are powerful, whereas some are 
resourceless and violently excluded, but what unifies the analytic category of other is that 
they are not within the struggle for redistribution and recognition that takes place, through 
misunderstanding and partial interpretation, between rectors and actors.10

This terminology is designed to replace the classic terms principal and agent in utilitarian 
social theory with a language that recognizes the symbolic dimensions of power relations—
actor must always play a part, and rector is not just a principal with a goal but is interpreted 
as authoritative (“rectorship”). To theorize about the relationship of rector to actor is take the 
classic language of “a has power over b” from political science but ask about the symbolic 
dimension of rule. Furthermore, other is not in a relationship of complicity and recognition 
with rector in the same way actor is, but the relationship is symbolic nonetheless.

Upon entering the game of power, actor acts for rector in the sense of doing something in 
pursuit of rector’s project—in this regard, actor becomes rector’s agent. But, actor also 
stands for or represents rector in the sense of “rector’s man in the field.” This vocabulary is 
designed to recognize that the question of task completion cannot be easily separated from 
the question of impression management, as dramaturgical and interactional sociology has 
shown at length. (In addition to Goffman [1959], see Shapiro [2005] for an account of how 
agency relations are also social dramas—to be an actor in a power play is, in part, to con-
vince a rector that one is indeed subordinate, loyal, and competent.)

Finally, I have an existential-humanist purpose in using the overused term actor. The 
world is full of people with aspirations to rectorship, and othering is a central process in 
human social life, but it is nonetheless the case that the most common human experience is 
to be an actor, struggling with the experience of being made into an agent. Even kings and 
emperors act on behalf of supposed divine forces or as part of family lines. God and the 
singularity may not be actors on behalf of anyone else, but to be human is to act, someway, 
somehow, in someone or something else’s project, even if that something else is a fantastical 
creation of the human imagination itself.

ThE CULTURAL ARgUmEnT

Any given parsing of the world into rector, actor, and other by the sociologist will draw on 
representations of the world that persons themselves draw concerning rectors, actors, and 
others. Often, those who are trying to be rectors and pursue a project are very interested in 
separating in their own minds, and in other people’s interpretations, actors from others, 
although differentials in knowledge and interpretation can also create power—if you run a 
state, you need to know who your loyal spies are, but it is awfully useful if other state rectors 
do not know this. The repeated interpretation of the world into those who are in on a project 
and those who are not is thus central to the study of power.
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Furthermore, once we model more than one chain of power, we create the possibility of 
various overlapping chains of power, overlapping representations of chains of power, and 
differences in overlap. It quickly becomes clear that our central work will be to understand 
how persons, positioned as actors within multiple chains and tasked with various responsi-
bilities, obligations, and interests, consistently act via negotiating the inherent gap between 
(1) rectors as persons or collectives at the top of a hierarchical chain and (2) rectorship as a 
representation of the world that accounts for where authorized action comes from.

This leads to all kinds of interesting possibilities. It may not be that the emperor has no 
clothes; it may instead be that the emperor’s clothes have the power. The accoutrements of 
rule that “stand for” him (ministers, materials used in rituals, the grand mansion in which he 
lives, his uncle-qua-guardian, the papers he has signed) have more to say about what you do, 
when you do it, and who you do it to and for, than does the emperor himself, qua human 
person.11

When rector makes a claim on an actor who is his immediate subordinate, such a claim 
involves a larger audience of persons and their interpretations of the situation. So, when rec-
tor gives an order to actor, and actor turns around and gives another person an order in the 
name of rector, then at that very moment rector becomes not only (1) a person in interaction 
with other people and (2) a node in a network, but also, and crucially, (3) a representation of 
himself in a larger social environment. And this representation of rector and rectorship in 
pursuit of a project can become connected to a wide variety of other representations, whose 
origins, purpose, and meaning were originally developed well outside of the specific proj-
ects (variably aligned) that rector and actor are pursuing.

The symbols that give meaning to, and help to mold, rector-actor chains need not be gen-
erated from within the concrete chains themselves, and their content may not be easily pre-
dictable from the sociological typologization of the kind of project they are engaged in. A 
language of evangelical Christianity and Jesus as ultimate rector can inform the orders given 
by a CEO to middle managers as part of a profit strategy. Or a language of charismatic 
insight and revelation can enhance the tendency of new entrants to a scientific field to follow 
the methods and findings of the leaders of a scientific-intellectual movement (Frickel and 
Gross 2005).

As these last two examples suggest, at least two different levels of representations can 
inflect, form, shape, misunderstand, and distortedly mirror rector-actor relations. The first 
level is the space of cultural representation that sociologists generally refer to as institutions 
and which is the specific focus of the cultural theory known as the institutional logics per-
spective (Thornton, Ocasio, and Lounsbury 2012). Rules, norms of behavior, and models of 
what a group or organization does or should do are all ways of rendering the relationship 
between rectors and actors within said organization or group.12 However, this important 
arena of cultural variation is itself intervened in by sets of more free-floating, supra-institu-
tional, and well-travelled signs that give meaning to chains of power. This second level of 
rendering power—the level of variably available social mythology—involves circulating 
representations that exceed any given task and impinge on chains of power in ways that are 
not directly predictable from the sociological typologies of tasks and their justification that 
we are likely to take from the ecology of professions and occupations or from institutional 
theory.

Myth can have this effect because to become a rector is simultaneously to become the 
center of an ego-network and to become a kind of authority or authoritative presence13 that 
can make claims on various persons, (with some probability) have the directives embedded 
in those claims executed, and have the projects that those directives serve become (again, 
with some probability) successful. It is to mix together network position, cognitive ordering 
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of the world, moral justification, and public legitimacy into a warrant for ordering people 
around. And this mixing depends on meanings that exceed those that attend any particular, 
differentiated, or autonomous zone of activity.

In this theoretical image, by sending and binding actor, and by overcoming, ignoring, 
negotiating, or improvising in the encounter with other, rector exercises power, both in the 
sense of constraint and control over other humans and in the sense of causality. Rectors can 
try to build the actor responses they want into the material environment, scare actors repeat-
edly into obedience, and construct interest systems of massive consistency, all in the pursuit 
of the golden egg of actors who will become consistent agents. But these ambitions to solidi-
fication and stability always run up against the inherent flux in social life introduced by 
space, time, and interpretation. Actors, responding to representations and other actors, them-
selves acting in the name of other rectors by way of interpretation, negotiate order or create 
disorder. Power should thus be understood not simply as logistical capacity but as capacity 
subject to, and dependent upon, struggles over interpretation.

STRUggLES InSIDE AnD OUTSIDE ThE RECTOR-ACTOR gAmE: 
SOmE InITIAL EXAmPLES

The schematic theoretical image presented is this: The social world is constituted by over-
lapping, accordion-like chains of rectors-and-actors, with various others disrupting or haunt-
ing these chains. The representations of rector, actor, and other used by persons in these 
chains, and flowing along the links between persons in these chains, affect their durability, 
function, growth, and retrenchment. Consider two examples of how social power can be 
analyzed in this way.

Labor Relations and Commodity Chain Capitalism

When a person (or firm) hires someone (or another company) to execute a task, it creates a 
relationship of power, in the sense of sending and binding those who are hired to complete 
the task. Rector sends and binds actor to perform labor. But actor may, in turn, send and bind 
another actor, and so on. In the literature on the global economy, such extended instances of 
hiring via outsourcing and/or offshoring are theorized as commodity chains. The robust 
results of sociological research in this area show the importance of who becomes the ulti-
mate rector in such a chain of power. When long supply chains for producing consumer 
goods switch from being driven by corporations-as-producers—like General Motors—to 
being driven by corporations-as-buyers—like Wal-Mart—the consequences for work can be 
quite immense. In particular, the consolidation of big buyers in global commodity chains in 
the retail sectors of the most advanced economies has created power and leverage that allow 
such buyers to squeeze factories and thus “simultaneously lower the prices they are paying 
for goods and dictate more stringent performance standards for their vendors (e.g., more 
buying seasons, faster delivery times, and better quality)” (Gereffi 1994:116).

Importantly, such supply chains also contain representations of themselves in the format 
of logistics for managing quantity and quality. They are thus inflected in their very construc-
tion by a larger world of representation and practice, particularly that of science and technol-
ogy (Hopewell 2016). These chains are held together by these representations, as well as the 
technological means of time-space compression, that, for example, allow products to be 
tracked when shipped from China or allow just-in-time production to be conducted offshore 
in the Caribbean (Agnew 2015; Bridge 1997; Harvey 1999). Finally, chains of labor rela-
tions are subject to a variety of outside pressures by others, including states. Thus, the 
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question of how various governments do or do not act as guarantors of contracts, as creators 
and enforcers of labor law, and as representatives of inhabitants of a certain region becomes 
paramount. As a result, the study of commodity chains intersects directly with questions of 
international law (IGLP Law and Global Production Working Group 2016).

The concept of a commodity chain initially appeared in Hopkins and Wallerstein (1986; see 
discussion in Bair 2009), and its relationship to the rector-actor-other frame presented here is 
not an accident. Reaching further back, we can find a key initial analysis of others in social 
theory in Marx’s work on the industrial reserve army. The lumpenproletariat—profaned in the 
symbolics of capitalist societies—is a version of the other that hovers around rector and actor 
as they struggle over the redistribution of profit (Marx 1976:784, 789).

Policing in Liberal Democracies

One way in which the state, as a set of linked organizations with various actors working on 
behalf of state elites, manifests in the use of legitimate violence is through the policing of a 
population. In many contemporary liberal-democratic societies, for some parts of the civil-
ian population, the relationship of police officer to citizen is one of rector to actor, in which 
police can give orders and have them followed, briefly turning subordinate actors into full 
agents, despite the (wildly) differing projects of actors who would prefer to shoplift, use 
illegal drugs, or make U-turns where signs tell them not to do so. For example, for many 
middle-class white Americans, the paradigmatic case of interaction with police is the routine 
traffic stop, which is unpleasant and involves rector (policeman) fining actor (citizen) for 
failing to drive in a manner judged appropriate.

Cops making traffic stops are not, for a great part of the population, ultimate rectors with 
regard to violence. They are, rather, actors on behalf of their chief of police and other per-
sons in the state hierarchy, but these police officers act as rectors toward actors in the popula-
tion when they encounter them. Through their deputization in the name of the state, and the 
attendant practices and expectations attached to this, police operate in the world with a great 
deal of discretion, particularly in and around investigatory stops where the goal is to ferret 
out criminal activity (Epp, Maynard-Moody, and Haider-Markel 2014; Fassin 2015:101). 
However, the representations that condition this relationship between police officer and citi-
zen are not only the organizational ones that travel down the hierarchy of police organiza-
tions. In a more diffuse way, the police are understood to be, or somehow claim to be, actors 
engaged in the project of “law and order.” This project takes as its ultimate rector a confus-
ing and ill-defined aggregate of persons called “the public,” and the public is imagined via a 
variety of symbols. The very diffuseness and symbolic abstractness of the public as the sup-
posed ultimate rector of policing organizations and the individual police who work for them 
is, in fact, one source of police power. Individual officers can offer interpretations of their 
own actions that are more concrete than public opinion can ever be, especially about a spe-
cific incident.

Despite the wide discretion that police officers possess, however, for some citizens in lib-
eral democracies, the rector-actor relationship between police and citizen is a power encoun-
ter that is subject to struggle and possibly even reversal. If a citizen is well-resourced he can, 
in certain circumstances, exercise power over a police officer who has arrogated himself to 
the role of lawgiver. Said citizen can hire his own actors (lawyers), who will use their special 
skills and capacities to claim that, in fact, the policeman was not a rector at all, but in fact a 
bad actor—that he did not pursue the public’s (or even that proxy rector for the public, the 
government’s) project of law and order (and justice?). In doing so, said citizen can sometimes 
succeed in enacting a new understanding, namely that the police misrecognized him—that, as 
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a perfectly law-abiding actor in a community of actors (“the public”), he was falsely profaned 
by the police as a dangerous other instead. Perhaps more mundanely and certainly more fre-
quently, the routine traffic stop, for some citizens, even when it results in an expensive fine 
for speeding, can in fact “reaffirm the driver’s place as a full citizen in a rule-regulated soci-
ety” (Epp et al. 2014:150).

In the United States, however, racial disparity in traffic stops is almost entirely explained 
by disparities in investigatory stops, rather than disparities in either speeding behaviors or 
stops for speeding. Investigatory stops are an institutionalized practice that uses “a miscel-
lany of highly discretionary reasons” to justify stops, which are then used to seek evidence 
of criminal activity (Epp et al. 2014:72). In contrast to routine traffic stops, these stops are 
(1) subject to a greater amount of racial bias on the part of police officers and (2) tend to set 
in motion a very different interaction between investigator and investigated, one that is more 
likely to involve the use of physical violence if the person stopped is nonwhite. The institu-
tional alignment between these practices and the rise of mass incarceration in the United 
States is clear. The result is the sociologically well-documented phenomenon of incomplete 
or arrested citizenship (Lerman and Weaver 2014).

Thus, there are persons in liberal democracies who, because of their racial classification, 
are far more likely than a white middle-class citizen to engage with the police not via a 
struggle for recognition and redistribution between rector and actor but rather as others ren-
dered always already suspicious and understood as legitimate targets of symbolic or physi-
cal violence independent of concrete evidence of criminal activity. This othering renders 
persons into bodies excluded from the vertical struggle for recognition between citizen and 
police that, while unequal vis-à-vis the state, is nonetheless real and produces the usual set 
of Weberian questions about legitimacy in power dyads. In contrast, the engagement between 
rector and other has myriad effects of a different kind and helps in fact produce the racial 
divide. In Pulled Over, Epp et al. (2014:150) explain: “Some people in any society have no 
doubt that they are full members of the community. . . . Others feel that their standing and 
status are tenuous. Investigatory police stops not only reflect this racial divide but actively 
affirm and deepen it.”

One effect of this othering is the production of the police as ultimate rector. For certain 
persons-made-into-others by this process, police actually do possess power similar to that 
possessed by English sovereigns in the seventeenth century, namely, to take life or let live, 
and to arbitrarily imprison. This accords with Fassin’s (2015) study of the plainclothes anti-
crime squads that police the banlieus of large French cities. Fassin finds that the men in these 
squads articulate a moral and professional worldview, centered on exceptionality and the 
necessity of violence, that justifies their action—certain categorical distinctions, based in 
race and ethnicity, are the basis of “exceptional” policing.14

The Black Lives Matter (BLM) movement in the United States, which aspires to change 
precisely this relationship of radical alterity to the world of law and order, often uses new 
forms of publicity to claim a place within the power struggle of police and citizen. Through 
the broadcast of police interactions to the public and protests in response to knowledge of 
incidents of police violence, the movement creates a forum for the public interpretation of 
the interaction. Furthermore, the movement has shown a clear and consistent concern not 
only for the reform of policing organizations but also for the radical reform of the cultural 
representation of the public, which is to say the representation-of-the-population-as-rector in 
whose name the police (supposedly) act. Carney (2016) argues, for example, that the move-
ment’s use of social media is part of a representational struggle over who the public is and 
what the public should be concerned with. Activists in the movement engaged those insist-
ing in response to protests that “all lives matter” by “strategically and adeptly negotiating 
signs and language to control public discourse” (Carney 2016:196).15 Thus, the question of 
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citizenship in a liberal democratic state is, in a very concrete way, a question of the differ-
ence between who is actor and who is other within long chains of power and their 
representation.

The Frontier and the Representation of Sovereignty in the Early American 
Republic: Rethinking the Transition to Modernity

In one way, the United States’ push west—which began with Anthony Wayne’s victory in 
1794—was decisively similar to the European ventures that preceded it and, indeed, to colo-
nial encounters generally. It reproduced a common situation, which might be usefully 
labelled the imperial triangle (see Figure 1). In the imperial triangle, a local rector, repre-
senting a faraway metropole, claims authority over settler-actors, also from the metropole, 
who encounter natives, symbolized in various ways as “others.”

However, the model has to be made slightly more complex for the purposes of analysis: 
We have to build in variation in the nature of settler immigration and status (forced, unforced, 
and in between), variation in the relationship between the local rector and his European sov-
ereign (variously understood), and, finally, variation in power relations within various native 
political systems. Thus, the imperial triangle expands into a basic model of the political 
problems of the North American continent (see Figure 2).

The Treaty of Greenville was part of a transition, in the late-eighteenth century, in how 
the chaos and bloodshed of war was resolved into an ordered understanding of the contours 
of this encounter. If the language for understanding power that I am presenting here is useful, 
it should allow us to gain insight by asking: How, at the edge of empire, was actor bound to 
rector? And how did the symbolic basis for this binding change?

The King’s Two Bodies as a Solution to Far-flung Rector-Actor-Other Problems

In the earlier discussion of the encounter between Little Turtle and Anthony Wayne, I briefly 
mentioned the use on the North American continent, for most of the seventeenth and eigh-
teenth centuries, of a familial language for negotiating treaties. Let us look more closely at 
this language, which constituted a kind of working misunderstanding in North America for 
forging agreements about rights and obligations. Much of this was fuzzy in interpretation 
and contingent in application, but its grip on the imaginations of those involved in violence 
and trade is undeniable. This language is also recognizable to sociologists from Bourdieu’s 
(2014:244–46) description of the early modern state as modeled, symbolically, on the king’s 

Figure 1. The imperial triangle.
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household. I hypothesize that, in so far as this meaningful language had an underlying coher-
ence as a cultural model of and for the world, that coherence was explicated in Kantorwicz’s 
classic text The King’s Two Bodies (1957).

The two bodies of the king refer to, first, his mortal body and, second, his mystical, 
Christ-like political body.16 The second, sacred body of the king is indicated on coins, flags, 
and royal seals. It sits behind the justificatory language of those who engage in violence, 
treaty making, and legal conflict. It is a supple and useful framework for comprehending the 
world, lending meaning to interactions, various trajectories or careers through time, and the 
landscape of time itself. It provides a location for the sempiternal state, and it thus provides 
a slew of signifiers that—in the form of oaths, signatures, bowing and scraping, and so on—
indicate an intangible essence of sacred meaning that binds a person to follow orders in a 
long hierarchy of sovereign power. This long hierarchy has the king at its top, where the 
king’s two bodies coincide. In this mythical frame, one person is the ultimate rector, for the 
king is actor only to something extraworldly. When persons follow orders from the king or 
from other actors who have themselves taken orders from this ultimate rector, they become 
actors “in the name of the king.” This means they understand their own authorizations for 
action to emanate from the second body of the king—his political body.17

As a supple framework for understanding interaction and authorizing action, the king’s 
two bodies does not, by itself, motivate the pursuit of wealth, status, or conquest, or any 
other first-order project; rather, it gives shape to projects and power struggles by helping 
narrate them, evaluate them, and thus render them comprehensible. Kantorowicz (1957) 
emphasized how this representational schema was deeply compelling, in part, because it 
solved the problem of the temporal status of the state. Actions, such as taxation or war, are 
done “for the King” or “for the King and Crown,” which means they represent something 
that is neither mortal in the sense of ending with the biological life of a particular king nor 
eternal in the sense of outside time (like God), but rather sempiternal. The state is thus pic-
tured, through the frame of the king’s two bodies, as extending into the future indefinitely 
(Kantorowicz 1957:273–336).

But the utility of the king’s two bodies was also evident in the far-flung adventures of 
early modern empire, adventures that extended sovereignty not only in time but also in 

Figure 2. The imperial triangle, expanded.
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space. The king’s two bodies was the primary way to symbolize the forging of patron-client 
ties, organizational hierarchies within colonial governments, and much else besides. As 
such, as a representation of rectorship and a link between the king and his actors, it could 
serve as that little bit of extra glue that made an actor at the end of a very long chain of power 
(and on the other side of the ocean) likely to incline his action one way rather than another 
and by so doing attach himself, however partially, to certain projects emanating from the 
royal center.

Symbolically speaking, international global warfare in North America, treaties to end 
such wars, and elite conflict were conducted in the language of the king’s two bodies, with 
consistent reference to wills of various sovereigns.18 Of course, in the fallen earthly world of 
rupture, conflict, and venality, all involved understood that there were multiple centers, each 
with its own two-bodied sovereign. This points to the meta-meaning of the struggle itself—
whose sovereign truly represented the mandate of heaven? Treaties thus contained much 
tolerance for imperfections and mismatches in representation. For example, the Delaware, 
and their sometime patrons the Iroquois, were much more likely to use the language of 
brothers and uncles to understand relationships between various tribes and their leaders than 
were the British, who insisted on their king as the ultimate father of all. Nonetheless, impe-
rial contestation was understood as emanating from a series of “great fathers” and “great 
uncles” on the North American continent and abroad.19 Let us then consider the inner mean-
ing of the framework itself and its relationship to the interpretation of action. How did the 
king’s two bodies, as a kind of ideal-type for imagining power relations, “solve” the problem 
of who was rector, who was actor, and who was other? How did it imagine agency emerging, 
and how did this frame depict authorization? In other words, if we consider the king’s two 
bodies as a myth, how did that myth help solve the repeated agency problems that attended 
the extension of imperial power to faraway places? What were its practical credentials in the 
world of action and interaction, at the edge of empire?

As a way of representing rectors, actors, and others, the king’s two bodies imagines kingly 
power flowing outward from its point of highest concentration, where the two bodies of the 
king intersect in the natural body of the monarch. This world of meaning is rather precise 
about its moving center (“Rome is where the emperor is”) but vague about its edges. At the 
center of the schema, an actual person is adorned with every possible signifier of Godliness 
and approached with every possible ritual of deference. At its edges, however, everyone who 
claims sovereignty is understood to be an imperfect imitation of the king, with access to 
authority only in so far as they grasp at a vanishing whiff of royalty. This allows for a lot of 
improvisation at the edge, where signs of royalty are sparse. This improvisation is easily 
visible in the discourses that emerged from various revolts and rebellions in the English 
colonies in the late-seventeenth century (Andrews 1915).

This improvisational flexibility was well-suited to the world of early modern empire. 
Furthermore, in the far reaches of the British Empire, if political incentives were aligned 
correctly, it was flexible enough to allow certain others to be represented as actors inside the 
sovereign imagination. This was an immensely practical thing to do, especially for colonial 
governors attempting to the keep the peace long enough to make some money. Thus, in the 
seventeenth and eighteenth centuries, Native American leaders were often able to enter into 
various different European games of sovereignty—pledging allegiance, for example, to the 
King of England or Great Britain and demanding something in return, or exacting conces-
sions from the British through the threat of an alliance with the French. The leverage achieved 
by Native American leaders as a result of these sorts of negotiations—always simultane-
ously symbolic and strategic—was often significant. Indeed, it was central to the Iroquois’ 
political influence in the Great Lakes region from 1676 to 1744 (Jennings 1984). And it was 
the evaporation of the Iroquois’ influence as mediator between the English and French 
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imperial ventures—which had been exercised through a formation called the “Covenant 
Chain”—that opened the door to first, the Seven Years War, and then, as the British attempted 
to reap the rewards of their expensive victory, the American Revolution itself (Anderson 
2007; Anderson and Cayton 2005). The edge-flexibility of the king’s two bodies was on 
display in complex agreements and their subsequent interpretations, such as the Treaty of 
Middle Plantation of 1677 and the Treaty of Lancaster of 1744 (see discussions in Rice 
2014; White 2011:235–37).

It was this flexibility in representation, familiar to all in one form or another, that most of 
the Ohio Indian generals at the Treaty of Greenville were counting on. They entered negotia-
tions fully prepared to conduct themselves as actors to their new American rectors, with an 
understanding that somewhere in Philadelphia, the second body of George Washington 
would bind the Americans to their new clients in a relationship of patrician obligation. The 
tragedy, which Cayton (1998) has identified quite precisely, was that these Ohio generals did 
not realize that the representation of chains of power that had served generations—and in 
which they were expert interpreters—was no longer fully operative in the semiotic condi-
tions of debate and negotiation as set by the winners of the most recent war. The American 
generals were playing a different game of power; they were working out, in a stuttering way, 
a new framework for comprehending the “general will” and the “public” interest. In this new 
system, the Ohio Indians would be others, not actors; they were objects for removal, not 
subjects of American patriarchal patrimonialism. Anthony Wayne was not an educated man, 
but he was solving with cannon and bayonet what Rousseau could not solve with philosophi-
cal reasoning: the semiotics of the people’s two bodies.

The People’s Two Bodies

The replacement of the king’s two bodies with the people’s two bodies represents a funda-
mental change in how social order is conceived and power is represented. Santner (2012:10) 
has evocatively described this as the “the migration of the royal flesh—that ‘strange material 
and physical presence’ endowed with a particular force—that supplants the merely mortal 
body of the king into the bodies and lives of the citizens of modern nation-states.” Hunt 
(1988:39), in an article on the French Revolution as a revolution in the symbolics of the 
sacred, described the difficulty of enforcing this new schema: “Many French people contin-
ued to practice Catholicism and to reject the efforts of revolutionaries to displace the sacred 
center of the community from church/king to state/people.”

Indeed, given the elaborate symbolics and wondrous aesthetics of the French monarchy 
(not to mention the implicit statism of much French social theory), it should not surprise us 
that the question of the people’s two bodies is often debated in the melodramatic intellectual 
theater of argument about the politics of Paris, in which the Terror is either explicitly central 
or a present absence. Much of the debate around the people’s two bodies as a new system of 
power and its representation follows the brilliantly mistaken lead of Foucault or at least 
operates in the theoretical universe bequeathed by his eerily dystopic rendering of the transi-
tion to modernity.

In these debates, the two bodies of the people are understood in the following way. First, 
“the people” refers to the disciplined individual body of the worker, prisoner, or soldier. 
Second, “the people” refers to the population as a whole, which has to be biologically man-
aged to maximize life and productivity (Foucault 1990:135–59, 1991:3–31, 2003:239–63). 
Thus, in the theoretical imagery that has emerged from this account of the transition, the 
people’s two bodies replaces a transcendental justification for sovereign power with an 
immanent form of power/knowledge that layers over sovereignty a new set of techniques, 
which are anonymously effective. The resulting alliance of Foucault and the Weber of 
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“disenchantment” theorizes political modernity as a kind of secularization. “Long live the 
civil service” does not, after all, have the spectacular ring of “long live the king.” The mun-
danity of the modern has replaced the king’s household as the central clearinghouse of 
power. But this is not, I think, a correct reading of the people’s two bodies.

Instead, the shift from the premodern order to the modern in the realm of politics might 
have been driven not only by the advent of disenchanted bureaucracy but also by a vast 
mythology of democracy, which, although belied by the actual demographics of the practice 
of power, was nonetheless influential on the form and content of domination. As Riley 
(2015:266–67) puts it rather dryly in an otherwise laudatory review of Bourdieu’s lectures 
on the state, “The absence of procedural democracy as a major object of explanation in 
Bourdieu’s political sociology is very surprising, because elections are far more directly 
related to the legitimation of political authority than is the school system, which Bourdieu 
focuses on almost obsessively.”

Elections are surely precisely this: a way of constructing chains of power out of signs and 
symbols. In doing so, they reference a version of the people’s two bodies unrecognizable in 
Foucauldian social theory. This set of meanings is a spectacular system of representation, a 
mythology of who is rector, who is actor, and who is other that is every bit as fantastical and 
every bit as enchanted as the king’s two bodies. Indeed, it is precisely this enchantment that 
can serve as the counterpoint and guarantor of bureaucratic drudgery and rule-bound action 
within a modern legal system. How is the mythological world of the people’s two bodies 
understood as a framework for interpreting and constructing chains of power?

Viewed from the perspective of the frontier, we quickly realize that, instead of a mortal 
king with a Christ-like second body, the second body of the people—the “public” that 
Anthony Wayne was understood, by the Washington administration, to be an agent of—is 
the electorate-as-body-politic. In the myth, these folks are engaged in the game of choosing 
political actors to act on their behalf via representative democracy. This is the version of “the 
people” that elects presidents (and, at more local levels, governors, mayors, and state repre-
sentatives). Every voting citizen, in this image, is a rector, possessed of his vote, which he 
may use to designate an actor to act on behalf of “the people.” In this representation, many 
rectors enter into a conflict over who to choose as actor, a conflict that is understood to be 
wildly undisciplined but nonetheless nonviolent. In the myth, electoral choice is imagined as 
a repeated game, in which one pledges one’s sacred honor not to kill one’s opponent.20

Outside the ritual magic of voting, however, the second body of the people is often found 
to be ephemeral and hard to pin down. Indeed, the history of public opinion research, as 
revealed in Igo’s (2009) study, is precisely a history of this difficulty—how do you make a 
bunch of aggregated bodies, wills, and civil-rational spirits into a rector? Some kind of per-
formance is required; a naming or conjuring is required to call forth the public as a concrete 
rector, and this speaking for induces all kinds of uncertainty and, thus, opportunity for sym-
bolic struggle.21

In contrast, the first body of the people is—like the first body of the king—more concrete 
and subject to injury and death. The first body of the people is understood to be the bodies 
of radically violent warriors dedicated to policing the boundaries of the people’s second 
body and thus to obtaining, by whatever means necessary, that which it is imagined or fan-
tasized that “the people” need to continue their democratic game. In the mythology of the 
people’s two bodies, the edge warrior is himself a kind of ultimate rector, answering to no 
one but himself and defining, on his own terms and with his own ideas, the people’s project. 
Hence, we have the vast mythology of the frontier that associates regenerative violence with 
the democratic spirit (Pippin 2012; Slotkin 1973).22

In both the king’s two bodies and the people’s two bodies, a short circuit of interpretation 
occurs when interpreters (contemporary or historiographical) attempt to comprehend the 
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first body. The physical body of the king, or the edge warrior, exerts a kind of luminous pull 
on the interpreter that mixes together the flesh and blood of actual embodiment with vast 
fantasies or imaginaries that exceed those bodies as human and frail. For what is the physical 
body of the American edge warrior? It is, of course, a person in flesh and blood, but it is also 
a signifier of “the people” that refers, ambiguously, to “the electorate” but also, in a strange 
moment reminiscent of kingship, to itself as sovereign.

These two bodies of the people might appear to be in radical conflict with each other—
a kind of incoherence that has bothered many students of political modernity. But in prac-
tice, the two bodies are often seamlessly woven together in speeches, paintings, stories, 
and movies. Indeed, in the strange performance of U.S. presidential elections, the people’s 
two bodies are almost always used to describe the same actual individual, although the 
points of emphasis have to be molded to the persona and perhaps to the candidate’s biog-
raphy (Alexander 2010:63–87). Organizationally, the two parts of the myth come together 
in providing the signifiers for modern conscription and the building of people’s armies 
(Anderson 2012).

In direct contrast to the king’s two bodies, the people’s two bodies as a way of represent-
ing chains of power has a soft, ambiguous, and uncertain center (Who is the electorate? Who 
will win the election this time?), but it allows and encourages obsession about its edges. As 
shown by a wealth of historical research on the early American republic, as well as Mann’s 
(2005) work on democracy and ethnic cleansing, the actual practices associated with the 
people’s two bodies limited the population who were to play the iterative political game of 
sovereignty, despite the efforts of rebels, radicals, and reformers to use the crisis of the 
American War for Independence to enlarge access to political power (Nash 2006; Parkinson 
2016; Young and Nobles 2011; Young, Raphael, and Nash 2011). Semiotically speaking, 
who is in, and who is out, of the people’s second body is no longer a usefully vague question 
of imperial flexibility subject to improvisation and local strategy but is rather a central focus 
of ideology, fantasy, and violence.

Little Turtle and Anthony Wayne, Redux

Let us examine how our understanding of this new way of representing and making power 
relations helps us understand the encounter between Little Turtle and Anthony Wayne. What 
did Little Turtle perceive about Wayne that the other Ohio Generals failed to grasp? First, the 
status distinction between George Washington and Anthony Wayne within the new American 
mythos was not nearly as great as the other generals thought it was. In particular, George 
Washington was not an ultimate rector but rather an especially empowered actor to whom 
the imperatives of the second body of the people had been temporarily delegated. Second, 
Little Turtle saw that Anthony Wayne, as a patroller of the boundary between what was and 
was not the United States (as Washington himself had once been), had a direct and clear 
claim to be, himself, sovereign. By dint of his victory, Wayne was the people’s first body in 
the flesh. Wayne could thus claim absolute authority over the soldiers in his legions, and he 
could decide where in the dirt of the Great Lakes region to draw a line.

Indeed, in the Treaty of Greenville and its aftermath, we see the emergence of a pattern of 
power and violence that was signified in the terms of the people’s two bodies. That pattern 
goes like this: After a battle with Native Americans, U.S. military men negotiate a treaty on 
the frontier (as the people’s first body); after said treaty is enacted, American settlers breach 
it and push west (usually claiming material need); this breaching of the treaty creates settler-
Indian violence; finally, the American military moves to protect and avenge the settlers—the 
first body protecting the second body of the people. A new war is then fought, ending with a 
new treaty, which is subsequently ignored by settlers, and the cycle of violence begins 
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again.23 We thus have the beginnings of a theoretical interpretation of transitions to moder-
nity, conducted from the research location of the American frontier.

COmPARISOn OF ThE ThEORETICAL SChEmA TO OThER 
SOCIOLOgICAL SChEmAS FOR InTERPRETIng POWER

Struggles over power and its representation should be interpreted in terms of the meanings 
that decide, for persons engaged in the struggle, who is rector, who is actor, and who is other. 
The intersection of culture and power should be parsed in these terms by investigators who 
wish to grasp and compare different regimes of power. How does this approach differ from 
other sociological approaches to power, legitimation, and symbolic violence?

Max Weber and Legitimate Domination

In Weberian power theory, there is a close consideration of how actor interprets rector, and 
for Weber such interpretation—and the binding that may follow—comingles coercion, inter-
est, and belief in legitimacy with the working hypothesis that the latter of the three is required 
to stabilize power relations (Weber 1946:79). (This comingling directly influenced the 
vocabulary developed in this article.) Legitimate domination is theorized via three types. In 
the terms of the current vocabulary, these are descriptions of the beliefs of the actor, con-
cerning what Weber (1946:78) terms the “inner justifications” that help us explain “when 
and why do men obey?” One might thus propose Weber’s types of legitimate domination 
(traditional, legal-rational, charismatic) as part of what configures rector-actor relationships, 
with a strong emphasis on the cultivation of belief in actors. This leads to a cultural approach 
to state power that focuses on the legitimacy of rulers in the eyes of the staff of the state (see 
especially Glaeser 2011).

However, examined closely, Weber’s types uneasily mix together historical distinctions 
with analytic ones. In addressing traditional authority, Weber writes about habits of interpre-
tation and action that lean toward repetitive conformity (e.g., “habitual orientations to con-
form”) while leaving such habits out of the other systematic type of legitimate domination, 
legal-rational. However, we know that such habits exist in both bureaucratic and traditional 
power structures. Indeed, the mundane routine of bureaucracy is dependent not only on rules 
but also on routine practices that, implicitly and in an unarticulated way, set the rules for 
applying the rules. Only through such habitual practice is the endless recursion of rules for 
applying the rules (for applying the rules . . .) circumvented. A similar difficulty attends the 
Weberian type of charismatic authority, which has been subject to extensive debate with 
regard to its relationship to ideology, alternatively characterized as hostile to meaningful 
sense-making (Greenfeld 1985) or as fundamentally bound up with myth (Smith 2000).

While Weber surely imagined the dyad of rector and actor (in the form of leader and staff) 
as interactional and dynamic qua relation (he was not a “naïve” methodological individual-
ist), he associated systematically meaningful domination with traditional domination. That 
is, he theorized legal-rational rule as emptied of meaning so as to function with efficiency, 
and he depicted charismatic rule as intensely personal and emotional. For this reason, the 
kind of semiotic analysis pursued here—of the imagined world of rector, actor, and other, 
molding and forming the relations between persons in a chain of power—would apply, in 
Weber’s view, more easily to the world of the king’s two bodies rather than to what followed. 
Put a bit too bluntly, Weber’s three types of legitimate domination, considered as meaningful 
renderings of rector-actor relations, do not track variations in cultural meaning, except in so 
far as subtypes of traditional rule have different significations as part of their repeated forms 
of order-giving and order-taking.
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To return to the case, the modernity of Wayne’s relationship to the U.S. Secretary of War 
is not manifest in a bureaucratic, rule-governed relationship between Wayne and his supe-
rior. Nor is the clash between Wayne’s, Little Turtle’s, and other Ohio Indian Generals’ 
understandings of U.S. sovereignty well-captured by the distinction between traditional and 
legal-rational legitimate domination. Rather, the world of power on the American frontier 
needs to be analyzed in terms of a difficult and subordinate category of Weber’s, which was 
recently resuscitated by Szelenyi (2016)—the complex semiotics of the will of the ruled. The 
counterpoint to the king’s two bodies at the Treaty of Greenville was not legal rationality but 
an elaborate metaphysics of democratic publicity and racial exclusion.

Pierre Bourdieu and Doxa

The idea that a given social game or set of representative struggles has a constitutive exterior 
appears in a variety of genres of social theory. The boundary between in-group and out-group 
is routinely found—in research across very different human activities—to bridge divisions 
within the in-group, particularly in times of war or other forms of overt conflict (Hirschman 
1970; Simmel 1950; Smelser 1998). In social theory that synthesizes semiotics and psycho-
analysis, of which the exemplar is perhaps poststructuralism, there is an ongoing working 
hypothesis that various meaningful distinctions (e.g., between masculinity and femininity) 
are shored up, or made secure, via the exclusion of abject desires and categories of identity 
(e.g., homosexuality). This securing of gender performance is understood as the result of 
signification, including actions that present the body as signifier (Butler 1990, 2011).

These ideas are related to Bourdieu’s synthesis of the classic sociological tradition (see 
Decoteau [2017] for Bourdieu’s relationship to poststructuralism). In particular, his concept 
of doxa refers to “the relationship of immediate adherence that is established in practice 
between a habitus and the field to which it is attuned, the pre-verbal taking for granted of the 
world that flows from practical sense” (Bourdieu 1990:68). The idea here is that the opposi-
tion between orthodox and heterodox excludes, in its very opposition, that which is outside 
the “illusio in the sense of investment in the game and the outcome” (Bourdieu 1990:66). If 
a field has a dominant pole and a dominated pole, that which is other to the field’s way of 
seeing entirely is radically excluded, especially since the effect of the opposition between 
orthodoxy and heterodoxy is to naturalize doxa as inherent to the objectivity of the world 
and as setting the basic conditions of “necessity.”

This field theoretical approach (Bourdieu 1991, 1996) is one way to think about the rela-
tionship between otherness and the game of power in which rector and actor are engaged. 
The game of recognition and misrecognition could then be understood as taking place as a 
struggle over the conditions of membership within, and the purpose and meaning of, the 
field itself, with others excluded from this serious game. However, I would note that think-
ing this way presumes something that may require historical explanation, and that may in 
fact be, at the level of what actually explains behavior, relatively rare in the world: the deep 
fusion of structure and subject in habitus. The idea that chains of networked relations might 
precede the formation of a coherent field is a long-standing argument in social theory (White 
2008). But what has been perhaps misperceived in social theory is the empirical extension 
of the field metaphor itself.

To be sure, if the investment in a strong illusio obtains, and if the inscription of the stakes 
of the game are inscribed in the body via the habitus, then a particular epistemic advantage 
accrues to the investigator who interprets the (theoretically construed) object of study via the 
metaphor of field. It will then appear as if concrete networks of influence and agency rela-
tions no longer have to be traced, because individual action within a field can be explained 
by reference to the internalized structures of the field found within the subject himself. Thus, 
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if the investigator commits radically to the reality of the field model, the autonomy of the 
interaction order can be downplayed as “sociological reductionism.” Bourdieu (1990:69, 
final emphasis added) can thus announce that “practical sense, social necessity turned into 
nature, converted into motor schemes and body automatisms, is what causes practices, in 
and through what makes them obscure to the eyes of the producers, to be sensible, that is, 
informed by a common sense. It is because agents never know completely what they are 
doing that what they do has more sense than they know.”

However, we should be deeply suspicious of any tendency to use the synthesis of subjec-
tive and objective that happens when action occurs within a field as a general theory of 
action, power, and (symbolic) violence. To do so would presume what is, in fact, an extremely 
rare historical scenario—the investment in the illusio is such that the need to study actors’ 
differing projects is superseded by the detailed study of the entrained, intensive acceptance 
of the governing project of the field. In other words, Bourdieu overestimates the importance 
of illusio (Eyal 2013).

Toward a New Theorization of Otherness in Sociological Theory

The direct implication of the above argument about Bourdieu is that otherness has a complex 
life that cannot be captured in terms of doxa. Drawing on a variety of intellectual sources, I 
propose (1) an initial typology of otherness relationships (which should be subject to exten-
sive revision once mobilized in relation to a variety of empirical materials) and (2) an under-
standing that this world of symbolic exclusion is in fact a set of symbolic possibilities that 
intersects with various situations and interests and is thus available to actors as they navigate 
the world, generate meaningful understandings, and exert power.

The other may be a scapegoat, in so far as derision and violence directed at other enhance 
the emotional attachment between rector and actor (Girard 1979). The other may be an arbiter 
or stranger who gains a strange authority over rector and actor precisely in so far as other, while 
present, is not engaged in the task at hand (Simmel 2010). Finally, the other may be a rival 
rector competing for actors’ services, that is, trying to peel away actors from their relationship 
to a rector (Milner 2015). The unifying theme of these relationships is that other is the strange 
third to the power dyad, and, in particular, other is not brought into the relation of sending and 
binding, negotiation and counternegotiation, that obtains between rector and actor.

This provides, at least, a more reasonable way to interpret the evidence of the encounter 
between Wayne and Little Turtle, which escapes the logic of field theory both because of the 
sheer precarity of the frontier social order and because of the break in the format of imperial 
contention that it represented. Rather than agreeing with Bourdieu that, at such a moment, 
“‘rational choice’ may take over” (Bourdieu and Wacquant 1992:131, see discussion in 
Ermakoff 2013), we should realize that in the historical sequence that begins with the wars 
between the United States and the Ohio Indians in 1790 and 1791, goes through the Battle 
of Fallen Timbers in 1794, and ends in the Treaty of Greenville, we see power dynamics that 
can be modeled in terms of the construction and reconstruction of rector-actor-other 
relations.

In the chaotic aftermath of the American War for Independence, violence in the Ohio 
Valley never quite ceased. In reaction, the Miami and other tribes made themselves actors to 
British rectors, who were positioned in the northern part of the Great Lakes region. In so 
doing, the Ohio Indians succeeded in securing weaponry and, through the use of that weap-
onry and tactical violence, holding the Americans at bay. From the perspective of the British, 
their American rivals were kept contained. In this context, the victories of 1790 and 1791 
aligned the projects of the British imperialists and the leaders of the Ohio Indians.
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As previously mentioned, during the battle of Fallen Timbers, the British shut the Ohio 
Indians out of Fort Miami. This betrayal put the Ohio Indians betwixt and between two 
imperial ventures—not, in fact, an uncommon position for anyone living in the Great Lakes 
region between 1744 and 1815. But what may have appeared as a strategic maneuver to the 
leaders of the Ohio Indians—to become actors to the new American government, opposed to 
the British who had betrayed them—was in fact based on a misinterpretation of the American 
imperial venture.

The significance of Little Turtle’s interpretation of the Americans was his dawning real-
ization that, in part because of Wayne’s performance as the sovereign body of the people, the 
Ohio Indians were being made into a set of people who were always already others in the 
imagination of U.S. state elites and the American electorate. This abject subject position was 
outside the circular game of rectors and actors that constituted the republic. The Ohio Indians 
thus went from being actors to the British, to entreating the Americans for actorship, to radi-
cal alterity—scapegoats and targets of American sovereignty who, when slaughtered, cre-
ated cohesiveness and positive emotions within the electorate via the vast representative 
apparatus of the American press.24

COnCLUSIOnS

The simple schema of rector, actor, and other, combined with the pragmatist idea of the 
project, is intended to provide a language for conducting sociological interpretation open to 
a variety of historical contingencies and reversals—to aid in building historically bounded, 
culturally careful interpretive explanations (Reed 2011). How and when racial others have 
been able to access the role of rector or actor in the past two centuries on the North American 
continent is one way to structure a historical sociology of American modernity. This intel-
lectual dynamic structures Du Bois’s Black Reconstruction, and it remains a useful problem-
atic for thinking about modernity today.

Indeed, all three examples given in this article point in this direction. Changes in com-
modity-chain construction in global capitalism; policing in liberal democracies; the imperial 
triangle and the early American republic—these disparate examples, each requiring its own, 
bounded study and careful, historical interpretive explanation, are nonetheless unified by the 
theoretical problematic of modernity and social transformation. How could such a problem-
atic be developed into a comparative research agenda? I see two important intellectual path-
ways forward.

The first route is to theorize the transition to modernity in a way that synthesizes the con-
cerns of classic social theory with contemporary sociological research on the core vectors of 
inequality in U.S. society and around the world (race and ethnicity, class, gender, sexuality), 
and the overwhelming, durable inequalities between developed and underdeveloped, hege-
mon and periphery.

The second route is to develop an analysis of power that sublimates the insights of two 
radically opposed traditions of thought. The first tradition is the standard social science 
instrumentalism of pursued advantage and disadvantage. This approach understands social 
process by combining the morphology of social position with the effort persons exert to 
pursue their interests. The second tradition consists of the vast heterodoxy—its own ortho-
doxy, really—that doubles the social and the symbolic through terms like field, hegemony, 
discourse, and matrix of domination (Collins 1990).

In the first tradition, the new political economy has replaced the older notion of the extrac-
tion of surplus value with an understanding of value as produced in far-flung commodity 
chains variously governed and ungoverned. Here, nothing is more important than 
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the morphology of the chain of rectors and actors who must confront various others. In the 
second tradition, we recognize the core insight of the term symbolic violence: Persons act in 
a land of differential perception and encoded hierarchy, and they make the construed appear 
natural and necessary.

My hunch is that the doubling of the social and the symbolic should be retained but with 
renewed appreciation for the pragmatic problems of recruitment and organization into social 
networks—and the production of value—that the first tradition emphasizes. The vocabulary 
introduced here attempts to do this, by theorizing power as recognition, misrecognition, and 
radical exclusion from recognition. Its advantage is that it grasps how power as capacity, 
reached via the social and physical organization of persons into networks, depends on under-
standing and misunderstanding, signs of trust and interactive engagement, and thus on the 
modes of thought that imagine persons as actors in the first place. To recruit is to communi-
cate; to exclude is to excommunicate. In either case there is social drama, and therein lies the 
question of power.

In this theoretical image, persons are far-flung in time and space, confronted with a dif-
ficult set of problems they must navigate, and thus prone, in some desperate grasping at 
order in a world of buzzing confusion, to construe and contest various in situ philosophies of 
right so as to create the conditions for exercising their will on the world. As a result, in 
human life, capacity depends on complicity with various other persons and their projects. 
Understanding, and the arrangements of signs and objects that are thus rendered coherent, is 
required to hold together Leviathans. As Hegel and Du Bois have been ritually invoked, they 
may as well be quoted:

In both of these moments the lord achieves his recognition through another 
consciousness; for in them, that other consciousness is expressly something unessential 
both by its working on the thing, and by its dependence on a specific existence. In 
neither case can it be lord over the being of the thing and achieve absolute negation of 
it. Here, therefore, is present this moment of recognition, viz. that the other 
consciousness sets aside its own being-for-self, and in so doing itself does what the 
first does to it. Similarly, the other moment too is present, that this action of the second 
is the first’s own action; for what the bondsman does is really the action of the lord. 
The latter’s essential nature is to exist only for himself; he is the sheer negative power 
for whom the thing is nothing. Thus he is the pure, essential action in this relationship, 
while the action of the bondsman is impure and unessential. But for recognition proper 
the moment is lacking, that what the lord does to the other he also does to himself, and 
what the bondsman does to himself he should also do to the other. The outcome is a 
recognition that is one-sided and unequal. (Hegel 1977:116)

The theory of laboring class unity rests upon the assumption that laborers, despite 
internal jealousies, will unite because of their opposition to exploitation by capitalists. 
According to this, even after a part of the poor white laboring class became identified 
with the planters, and eventually displaced them, their interests would be diametrically 
opposed to those of the mass of white labor, and of course to those of the black laborers. 
This would throw white and black labor into one class, and precipitate a united fight of 
higher wage and better working conditions.

Most persons do not realize how far this failed to work in the South. . . . It must be 
remembered that the white group of laborers, while they received a low wage, were 
compensated in part by a sort of public and psychological wage. They were given 
public deference and titles of courtesy because they were white. . . . On the other 
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hand, in the same way, the Negro was subject to public insult; was afraid of mobs; 
was liable to the jibes of children and the unreasoning fears of white women; and 
was compelled almost continuously to submit to various badges of inferiority. (Du 
Bois 2007:573–74)

Many ideas have been developed from these quotations, and many more should be, but one 
clear result of reading them together is the implication that the relationship between “lord” 
and “bondsman” contains within itself a threat. Lord threatens bondsman with dehumaniza-
tion, which is to say the radical negation of even the most basic recognition of human quali-
ties and needs—the bondsman can be made into an other rather than an actor. This threat was 
made real in the betrayal of the republic traced by Du Bois in the post–Civil War United 
States, his sociology of the relationship between slavery and democracy (Du Bois 2007:151). 
Theoretically speaking, Du Bois deployed an understanding of publicity and profanation as 
aspects of recognition and misrecognition foreign to the Marxist tradition (Fanon 2008; 
Reed and Adams 2011:260–62).

Yet, in addition to theorizing transitions to modernity (for Du Bois, see especially Bobo 
2015; Itzigsohn and Brown 2015; for Hegel, see Brandom 2008), Hegel and Du Bois are 
clearly discussing an agency relation beset by problems of signification. The bondsman is 
sent and bound by lord to work on lord’s behalf. When he does this work, he imprints his 
signature on the object of labor, only to have this signature erased and replaced by the lord’s 
own. The lord steals the authorship of the act (Butler 1997:31–62). In authorship lies author-
ity; in authority, power; that, at least, is the implication of the vocabulary proposed here. I 
hope it can be used to build a comparative sociology of transitions to modernity.
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nOTES
 1. I chose this term—Latin for “ruler”—because it clearly implies positions of superiority and order-giv-

ing in a hierarchy (e.g., in the Anglican church, in European universities, in ancient Roman politics), 
but it does not specify the field in which rectorship takes place, nor does it imply a specific historical 
location or theory of decision-making (as would, e.g., sovereign or lord) or evoke a specific format of 
domination (e.g., master, employer).

 2. The British had imagined an Indian buffer state between themselves and the Americans, and they 
had offered themselves as patrons and suppliers of the Miami tribe. The larger alliance of Native 
American tribes called the area home, and they valued the hunting grounds and extensive trading net-
work enabled by the Ohio River. The area was also of intense interest to the nascent American state, as 
it was the one prize that promised to shore up the federal government’s financial difficulties as well as 
please land speculators and settlers, were it to be brought under U.S. control.

 3. Specifically, Wayne insisted that this treaty follow the Fort Harmar agreement, which almost none of 
the attendant generals accepted (see Hinderaker 1997:235–36). He also read out the recently ratified 
Jay Treaty (between the United States and the United Kingdom) as an outline of his plan and a justifi-
cation (flimsy, from the Indian perspective) for the land secession (Cayton 1998:262–63)

 4. In particular, Little Turtle seems to have realized that the speeches, such as that given by the Wyandot 
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leader Tahre on August 7, had different meanings for the gathered Indian generals than they did for 
Wayne. Tahre’s speech emphasized the obligations of a father toward his children, not only to care for 
them and pursue their safety but also to treat all children equally. Whereas Tahre used the word father 
as an encoding of a political relation, Wayne took the use of father as an announcement of Wayne’s 
moral superiority as an individual. Cayton (1998:265–67) explains, “Wayne failed to understand the 
invocation of the word father as a sign that he had participated in the mutual creation of the kind of 
reciprocal social obligations with which the Indians were familiar.”

 5. A newspaper report of Wayne’s return to Philadelphia six months after the treaty was signed describes 
“thousands of citizens crowded to see and welcome the return of their beloved general” (Claypoole’s 
American Daily Advertiser, cited in Cayton 1998:268).

 6. Bourdieu (1977:73) criticizes Sartre’s concept of a “free project” in developing his own understanding 
of culture, power, and practice: “refusing to recognize anything resembling durable dispositions, Sartre 
makes each action a sort of unprecedented confrontation between the subject and the world.” Certainly, 
Sartre’s (2004) radical distancing of the free subject from the objective world he inhabits empties out 
precisely the sociological dimensions of habit, acculturation, and socialization. But, as the pragmatists 
who delineated a new interpretation of Bourdieu imply in their work (Emirbayer and Desmond 2015; 
Emirbayer and Goldberg 2005; Emirbayer and Schneiderhan 2013), this opposition between practice 
theory and existentialism is perhaps a less than useful dichotomy, an artifact of position-taking in the 
elite French intellectual field more than a reliable philosophical choice for how to think about action. 
I would like to thank Matthieu Desan for his insightful comments on this issue.

 7. The pragmatist approach to action resists both an instrumental and a normative understanding of 
motivation, and prefers, instead, to see all ends as provisional and part of a process (Abbott 2016; 
Emirbayer and Mische 1998; Gross 1997; Joas 1996). Pragmatism places the actor in an environment 
of needs and symbols, pursuing projects that are not always easily visible to others or even to oneself. A 
tension remains in this theory of action with regard to the rationality and realism of the actor. I favor a 
rendering that emphasizes the inflection of future plans by elaborate, meaningful worldviews and thus 
connects pragmatist philosophy to cultural sociology.

 8. In formal agency theory, each of these rather general problems is much more precisely identified in 
terms of the incentives and utility functions of abstractly conceived rational actors. I take the heterodox 
view that these formalisms actually pose a problem for historical sociology, concerning how they arise 
and how they are used by actors, rather than being an explanatory theory in their own right (Adams 
1999). Nonetheless, there is overlap with the ideas developed here, as seen in Kiser (1999), Kiser and 
Baer (2005), Kiser and Kan (2007), and Kiser and Schneider (1994).

 9. For the struggle for recognition, see Kojève (1980); for redistribution and recognition, see Fraser and 
Honneth (2003).

10. In his general theory of elites, Milner (2015:29) notes the separation of nonelites into two groups, a dis-
tinction between those “respectable, ‘decent’ members of the society who receive at least a minimum 
level of respect from those who are in varying degrees not respected and excluded,” with a typical 
effect of the presence and visibility of the disrespected being “higher levels of solidarity between elites 
and ‘respectable’ non-elites.” He also introduces the interesting category of “opponents”: “Opponents 
may (or may not) be despised, but they have enough power to be considered adversaries . . . the dis-
reputable may become opponents, usually through some kind of social movement. . . . Conversely, 
opponents who lose power struggles can become disreputable.”

11. This brings into view the relationship of Actor Network Theory to the account of power on offer here. 
But the account of the material implied here is probably closer to Gell (1998) than to Latour (2007).

12. Formal, bureaucratic organizations are a subspecies of chains of power conceived in this way, one in 
which rector-actor relations are themselves represented in hierarchical charts and written rules. But 
we know that the relationship between these representations in formal organizations, and the projects 
of various persons within them, is by no means straightforward. Furthermore, the most theoretically 
interesting chains of power may be those that combine formal and informal delegations and authority 
relations.

13. Special thanks to Daniel Hirschman for this phrasing.
14. In Fassin’s (2015:113) description, “What would be unimaginable in residential neighborhoods or 

rural areas and among the middle and upper classes, because the deviations from the law or code of 
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ethics would be denounced by the citizens, is here viewed as normal—it is a policy of exception.” The 
explanation for this has an institutional history that differs in important ways from the history of polic-
ing and race in the United States, but for the purposes of this example, Fassin’s (2015:109) point about 
the ethical world of the anti-crime units is, perhaps, the most telling: “The ethical dimension concerns 
the moral community which, by their words and deeds, the police constitute on a daily basis . . . this 
community is exclusive and therefore discards certain categories a priori, this rejection being generally 
based on ethnic or racial criteria which can be validated a posteriori by the assertion that the individual 
in question deserved the indignity he or she had experienced.”

15. Carney (2016) studies the use of Twitter in particular and asks how social media affects struggles over 
representation in the “public sphere” via reference to Habermas, Lukacs, Mannheim, and Collins. 
Significantly for the argument about the social and cultural production of agency presented here, 
her analysis suggests that the discursive battles moved from an agonistic opposing of two signifiers 
(“#BlackLivesMatter” and “#AllLivesMatter”) to a use of both signifiers by some activists to mobi-
lize and organize protest action: “But by later that week [after the acquittal of the officer who killed 
Eric Garner], all arguments were drowned out by calls to take to the streets when activists on Twitter 
included both hashtags when organizing events” (Carney 2016:192).

16. Kantorowicz’s classic study in medieval political theology begins with the jurists whose calling it is 
to interpret the state and the law. They wrote of the king, “to [his] natural body is conjoined his Body 
politic, which contains his royal Estate and Dignity; and the Body politic include the Body natural, but 
the Body natural is the lesser, and with this the Body politic is consolidated . . . these two Bodies are 
incorporated in one Person, and make one Body and not divers, that is the Body corporate in the Body 
natural, et e contra the Body natural in the Body corporate” (Plowden’s reports, cited in Kantorowicz 
1957:9).

17. What was the relationship between the gender of the monarchs’ first body and the second body of the 
monarch? Adams (2005:244) argues that “women rulers in patriarchal patrimonialism were anomalies, 
and as such likely to be coded as polluting or actively threatening, as sources of unwelcome ambigu-
ity and instability in the categories of rule,” but certain rulers—notoriously Queen Elizabeth I—were 
able to twist the ambiguities and ambivalences to their advantage: “Elizabeth proved able to use to her 
rhetorical and political advantage not simply her symbolic position as a patrilineal patriarch, a king or 
prince, as she often called herself, but also the signs of femininity, which were systematically subordi-
nated and even derided as the opposite and underside of father-rule. Not the least part of her discursive 
success . . . was her insistence on the twin signifiers of Virgin Queen . . . the relentless, delicately 
balanced public performance of inviolate celibacy, of marriage to a kingdom not a king, especially a 
foreign one.”

18. Benton (2009:64) explains the structuring of elite conflict in these terms, in which the reliance on the 
king’s two bodies as the way to imagine rector-actor-other relations becomes clear: “The delegated 
nature of legal authority in imperial settings also posed puzzles. To what extent were local authorities 
stand-ins for the king? To what degree did they command allegiance? The physical absence of the king 
created a novel layer of complexity.”

19. Contact at the edges of these empires had a complex and negotiated structure, often particularly cre-
ative in response to economic problems and opportunities as well as the political, military, and demo-
graphic pressures that increasingly encircled the Iroquois confederacy in the eighteenth century (see, 
e.g., Macleitch 2011; Preston 2009).

20. Alexander (2008:189) theorizes the civil sphere as the symbolic home of this myth, and he notes it has 
a dark side: “for members of legally subjugated groups, there is no civil society, and the distinction 
between persuasion and coercion breaks down.” This dark side is key for understanding the first body 
of the people, which is in some ways even more central to the heroic myth than the sacred second body. 
More generally, the complex debates over the very meaning of political representation in a republic 
can be understood to be about how to constitute “the people” as rector. Recently, this has become an 
important part of the historiographical debate about the American Revolution (see Nelson 2014).

21. Igo’s (2009:6) study of the twentieth-century’s obsession with public polling explains that “midcentury 
surveyors’ depictions of the population were at once the essential means by which individuals could 
perceive a mass society and the incontrovertible evidence for its existence.”



Reed 113

22. The study of the representation of the frontier in American mythos is vast, and it includes Frederick 
Jackson Turner’s original historical hypothesis as part of its object of analysis (see in particular Hine 
and Faragher 2000, 2007).

23. For a deeper sense of the debates concerning the Anglo-American conquest of the West, see Limerick 
(1987) and White (2015).

24. This explains the tremendous symbolic importance that the Battle of Fallen Timbers obtained in the 
lifeworld of various actors in the valley and for historians since then. The battle itself, in quantitative 
terms, was not particularly large. Although not focused on the Battle of Fallen Timbers in particular, 
the tragic rendering of the relationship between race and U.S. modernity drawn upon in this essay has 
been the subject of much critical commentary in social and cultural history as well as social theory 
broadly understood (see especially Bogues 2010; Rana 2010).
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